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CHAIRMAN’S  MESSAGE   
Dear Friends, New Year Greetings to all of you and sincere thanks for your constant support of our cause. The need for married priests becomes more urgent, year by year, as this letter will show.

CHANGE OF EDITOR?  

No, but Chris McDonnell the secretary and editor is recovering from a major operation, a couple of weeks ago. His progress is good, but he does yet have enough energy to write, print, and post the newsletter. (Hence MW)

EDITORIAL

For this slot I can do no better than quote sections of Michael Knowles’s letter in The Tablet  (web site, January 9th). He wrote it in response to The Tablet’s article of the previous week, “Dioceses face up to having fewer priests”. (In Birmingham at least 4 churches have been closed in the last couple of years, and 15 parishes have been amalgamated. Northampton will soon be down to 39 priests to serve 69 parishes and 27 mass centres).  In response to these dramatic disclosures Michael Knowles has written:-


I could hardly believe my eyes when I read your report “Dioceses face up, etc.” I wasn’t astonished  by the numbers provided from two dioceses of churches closing and parishes being amalgamated, and of the meagre number of new priests being ordained and aspirants for the priesthood being trained.

The situation is dire across the whole Western world and everyone knows it. And it is totally self-inflicted. Before our very eyes the Church in the West is being stripped piecemeal, place by place, of parish and national leadership, and with it, of the full vibrant Eucharistic life Christ wanted for it.


No, what really astonished me , really and truly appalled me, was the hierarchical response. “Some of the changes that affect parishes will create a sense of sadness for both parishioners and clergy. However we are all guided by the belief that our Church is not just made up of bricks and mortar but by the living presence of the Holy Spirit who guides and directs us all.”


What a pathetic get-out!  Not only is there not a scrap of evidence that the Spirit of God wants his Church to be in such a mess; everything the Spirit of God tells us in his Scriptures proclaims the opposite. 


There are thousands  upon thousands of Catholic married men out there – and not just ordained deacons. There is no shortage of aspirants for the priesthood. There is instead a self-destructive blockage like that of an aneurysm that is bringing about a fatal coma within the Body of Christ. Let no one say this is the way “the living presence of the Holy Spirit guides and directs us all”.  

DOUBLE  STANDARD? 
One group within the Church appears to have no such difficulties, namely the Ordinariate. In September 2013 the first Catholic married man who had not been an Anglican priest was ordained as a priest for the Ordinariate. That organisation comprises 1,300 laity and 81 priests, which is a ratio of 1 priest for approximately 16 lay people! Yet the Council of Trent forbade a man’s ordination to the priesthood unless pastoral work required it. (Canon 16, of Session 23, on 15 July 1563. Cf. J.Alberigo Conciliorum Oecumenicorum Decreta, p. 749).      

SUBSCRIPTIONS

Like all voluntary organisations we have to be realistic about money. I wish to remind members that subs are due in January (£15 & £8 concessions). Cheques please, to Mr. R. 

Hughes, 11 Lawrence Leys, Bloxham, near

Banbury, Oxon. OX15 4NU 

For Standing Orders the details are thus :-

Santander Bank, Banbury branch.

Account number 0005-0005.

Sort Code 09 -  00 - 00.

K 02765231 Mov.

(If  you need a Banker's Order form, you can find one on the MMaC website, at:

http://www.marriedclergy.co.uk/contact.asp )

SEPTEMBER MEETING  

MMaC held an extremely interesting meeting at the University Catholic Chaplaincy in Birmingham. The speaker was Prof. Eamon Duffy of Cambridge, who described the Church authorities’ attitude to compulsory celibacy from the Council of Trent to Vatican II. Although I am personally opposed to their enthusiasm for it, I found the talk fascinating because Prof. Duffy showed how the celibate ideal (even by compulsion) has exercised such a powerful attraction to various sections of the Church. As we seek to reverse that orientation, we must understand the outlook of its supporters. It was an extremely valuable meeting.  

RECRUITMENT 
At present our numbers are steady: deaths are about the same as new arrivals. If we are to increase our effectiveness we must increase our numbers. So with this issue of the newsletter I am asking each one of our existing members to enlist just one new member before Easter. A publicity leaflet is enclosed. Please pass it on to an enlightened Catholic. 
SEMINARIANS 
37  men entered diocesan seminaries in 2013. (The Tablet, 11 January 2014). A proportion always depart during the years of training. The discernment is complicated because two distinct callings are being tested: the vocation to priestly ministry and the charism to lead a celibate life. A departure rate of one third is not uncommon. As there are 22 dioceses in England & Wales, six years hence that intake might yield little more than one priest per diocese. This is a totally inadequate rate of recruitment for the parochial clergy.

THE WRONG REMEDY 
One diocese in England/Wales (I will call it Barchester!), has 212 churches to serve and 168 active priests for the task. There are over 100 priests in religious orders, but some of these are teaching in schools and, being in international orders, they might be moved anywhere, any time. So the shortfall for parishes has been met by inviting secular priests from other countries. In this group 27 are from Asia and Africa. This is indefensible, because the ratio of priests to laity in those countries is far worse than in England. In rural Africa, the communities might have mass once in six months! 

Apart from depriving the mission territories of their precious indigenous clergy, many lay people complain that they cannot understand them trying to speak English. Other cultural differences are even more serious.

NOW  SOME GOOD  NEWS

The new Secretary of State at the Vatican, Archbishop Pietro Parolin, stated shortly after his nomination, that the question of obligatory celibacy could be discussed freely, because it is a rule of Church discipline and not a matter of doctrine. This is consistent with the new atmosphere of freedom discernible in many regions of  the Church, e.g. in Germany where the bishops are in open

and healthy disputes about sacraments for remarried divorcees.

This newsletter has been produced for MMaC by Michael Winter (chairman), of 13 Foxham Rd., London N19 4RR, who is  responsible for the views expressed.
    
